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SHRC Commission Meeting

Friday 4th October 2013
Boardroom, Edinburgh

10:30 – 15:00
Present: 

Professor Alan Miller (Chair)

             

Professor Kay Hampton


  

Matt Smith

In Attendance: 
 Lauren Bruce (Minute Secretary)



  
Duncan Wilson (Head of Legal and Strategy)



  
Clare Nicolson (Business Manager)
Apologies: 

Shelagh McCall

1. Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 26th August 2013 were approved with minor amendments.
2. Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.

3. Matters arising

· AM reminded the Commissioners that the Irish and UK NHRI meeting will take place on 7 November 2013. The agenda has remained largely as proposed, with the Northern Ireland Commission requesting one additional item on the European Network of NHRIs strategic plan development.. The EHRC will be sending one new Commissioner. Due to the resignation of Michael O’Flaherty, it is likely that the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission will send an interim Commissioner. KH confirmed that she can only make the afternoon of 7 Nov.
· AM asked Commissioners to save the date of 6 November for a bi-lateral meeting with the EHRC. This is likely to be with Alastair Pringle and Kaliani Lyle. The purpose of the meeting would be to explore strategic issues, including the MOU. MS confirmed that he would be available in the afternoon of 6 Nov, but not the morning. 
· DW provided an update on the historic abuse InterAction. 
The Action Plan has now been redrafted following recent comments from the InterAction members. It is now ready for circulation to those wanting to make commitments.

           All engagement is going well and there appears to be a willingness to make
           commitments from all parties concerned. Forthcoming meetings have been
           scheduled with the Conference of the Religious and the Bishops Conference,
           as well as the ‘Big 5’ Residential Childcare providers. All parties appear to be
           content with the process, with the possible exception of Former Residential
           Care Workers Association, for which the issue of ‘false’ or mistaken
            allegations remains very sensitive. The InterAction ‘recall’ meeting is likely to
        
take place in early 2014.
DW reported that he had taken part in a roundtable event with Margaret Mitchell MSP and representatives from the legal sector on the Apology Law Bill. SHRC engagement in this was welcomed.
DW and SMc are due to meet with Police Scotland in coming months. This meeting will be seeking assurance that there will be consistency in the way police respond to reporting of historic child abuse across Scotland and also that a protocol is being developed between the National Confidential Forum and the Police in relation to passing on disclosed information of historic abuse through the National Confidential Forum.
· AM mentioned that following on from the last Chair’s Report, he had shared KH’s suggestion of developing a values statement with the staff, who were very interested in pursuing the idea.

· CN updated on the IT upgrade. CN has now received a detailed proposal back from the IT provider which revealed some unanticipated costs. CN is looking into these more closely to see whether some of these costs can be minimised or eliminated. A formal proposal to use contingency funding will go to SPCB once all the minor details have been ironed out and it is hoped that the new IT system could be installed in early January 2014.
· The Commissioners revisited the issue of Business Continuity from the previous Chair’s Report. Concerns were voiced that the appointment of 3 new Commissioners and a new Chair could be a significant influence on such a small staff team.  A solid Business Continuity Plan would help to manage transition as well as possible. CN noted that the Commission now has robust policies and procedures in place. It was suggested that it might be helpful to have a discussion with SPCB before the next appointment process begins to highlight the importance of keeping in mind the UN Paris Principles and ensuring the new Commissioners reflected the breadth and diversity of the community.. It was pointed out that SPCB is likely to start appointment process 6 months prior to end of term.
· AM acknowledged the significant role that KH had played in facilitating the recent engagement with women’s rights organisations’ roundtable on the subject of SNAP. KH confirmed that it had been a positive meeting and all the Commissioners agreed that this was a very important relationship which should continue to be developed during the lifetime of SNAP and beyond.
· AM provided an update on staffing. VP has now left the Commission and KC has just completed her first week after returning from maternity leave. AM welcomed the immediate impact already made by the return of KC. It is CA’s last day today- AM acknowledged the excellent job that CA had done in her short time at the Commission, pointing out that she will be missed by all. BA will return on 14 October. SMC will be back from maternity leave in March 2014. SC has agreed to stay on until then.
· CN confirmed that the annual accounts were signed off on 03/10/13.
· AM confirmed that the Commission would be participating in the Implementation Group for independent prisons monitoring facilitated by the HM Prisons Inspectorate.
4. Chairs Report
The purpose of this month’s report was to focus on the external engagement that the Commission has undertaken in recent months. Similar to the previous Chair’s Report which focused on the quality and contribution of the staff at the Commission, the Chair believed that taking stock of our external engagement is an important part of a wider self-evaluation.
External engagement in recent months has been very positive and has broadly confirmed that the Commission is on the right track. In discussions both domestically and internationally, the Chair has noted increasing awareness of HRBA and SNAP - two of the key priorities of the Commission from the time of its establishment almost 5 years ago. The increased relevance and interest in  incorporation of international human rights treaty obligations into domestic law shows that the Commission’s recommendations are resonating widely, particularly in the context of the referendum debate.
The Chair is aware that as the public profile of our work increases, so does the responsibility for success of these projects and the Commission will need to continually step up its work to make this happen. While the responsibility is also being taken on by other actors, the pressure will none the less be felt by the Commission. He reaffirmed that was a welcome pressure and fitting for the role of an NHRI.
The Chair provided a brief highlight of recent conversations he has had with external partners:

· In his recent trip to Geneva with the ICC Chair and South African Commissioner Lawrence Mushwane he met with the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, Navi Pillay. Navi Pillay is very interested in what is happening in Scotland and  gave her continued support to the development of SNAP. 
· Similarly, AM spoke with the Council of Europe Commissioner Nils Mutiznieks on Monday, who was very enthusiastic about SNAP and has identified 8-10 countries around Europe who he feels would benefit from being guided by the Scottish experience. He will attend the SNAP launch on 10 December. These conversations affirmed the reputation and influence of Scotland internationally.
· AM has also had numerous interactions with the Scottish Government. He notices that HRBA is increasingly becoming part of the vocabulary and there appears to be more pockets of appetite for putting it to the test e.g. consideration of how to pilot HRBA in context of roll out of integrated health and social care.

· There has been wide-ranging engagement with civil society by all members of staff. The meeting with the Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing which was organised by the Commission had a hugely positive impact as it enabled civil society to see how international bodies ‘speak to’ people and organisations and real issues on the ground. Through the co-production groups which were formed as part of the development of SNAP, there has also been increasing regular engagement with civil society.

The Chair believes that all the above is affirmation that the strategic approach we have taken is the right one, but acknowledges that the increased profile of the Commission comes with additional responsibility and a pressure to be ‘out there’.
5. Matters for Decision
None
6. Background Information (for matters arising)
6.1 Progress Project Report
CN provided Commissioners with the Progress Projects Report. Commissioners were happy with information provided and all projects are largely on track. KH noted that it was useful to have everything contained in one document and complimented CN on the improved format.
6.2 SNAP Update
DW provided a verbal update. As AM had already touched on some of the external engagement in the Chair’s Report, DW therefore focused on three elements:
· The Drafting Process

· Implementation and Governance

· The Launch on 10 December

The drafting process is going well. The Drafting Group is currently focusing on the language and presentation of SNAP i.e. how to make it more punchy and ‘human’. Colin Clark of the Research Advisory Group has now done a thorough review and responded with comments. The next stage will be to get a journalistic perspective.

The Drafting Group is also continuing to agree on Commitments. There will be nine strategic priorities; three under each outcome. There is now agreement from the DG that the process will be launched on 10 December with a series of specific examples of commitments. Further commitments will be developed throughout the lifetime of SNAP; it will be a continual living process. HRBA working groups within each area of strategic priority will ensure that commitments become increasingly specific over coming months.

DW Outlined the governance structure agreed by the Drafting Group. There will be a Senior Leadership Group (SLG) which oversees the whole process. Under the SLG will sit an Implementation Group (a continuation of the current Drafting Group). The HRBA working groups will sit alongside the Implementation Group, each with their own ‘to do’ list which corresponds to their area of strategic priority.

There will also be a Monitoring Group made up of data providers and analysts which will be responsible for looking at how progress is tracked over time. They will also consider how human rights can be integrated into how Scotland measures progress.  All the above groups will be supported by the existing co-production groups.

KH commented that it was an impressive structure and suggested that the role of the Commission will be to keep all groups all effectively engaged. She also asked for further clarification on who would make up these groups and what criteria will be used to appoint members to each group. This information should be made public to ensure transparency. KH also asked for clarity on the Commission’s role in the governance structure. DW confirmed that the role would be to chair the implementation group, facilitate the HRBA working groups and oversee the monitoring process. 
MS asked when these groups are likely to emerge. DW responded that full consideration would be given following the joint meeting between the Advisory Council and Drafting Group on 28 October. This will be an item for the agenda on 28 October. It will be decided over the coming weeks and suggestions are welcome from the Commissioners. Membership of the SLG would need to be confirmed by end of November.

The Drafting Group is also considering accountability. They have agreed that the monitoring process should feed into annual reports that would be presented and debated in Parliament annually. This would be followed by a National InterAction to agree on commitments for the following year.
An independent evaluation will also be commissioned further down the line to review both the process and the outcomes. Partners will be expected to contribute towards the cost of this. KH suggested that it should be conducted by a body from outside Scotland and that the evaluation of process could begin now.
KH pointed out that it is crucial to include SNAP in the Public Sector Reform Agenda. It also resonates with the Improvement Agenda.

Launch- 10 December
The day will begin with a press launch at the Hub. This will be a fairly small event, attended by the Scottish Government, the Commission and the Council of Europe.. This will be followed by a breakfast event at 10.30 in the cafeteria, which will be attended by the AC, DG and co-production groups. It will also be open to the press.
Later in the day it is hoped there will be an Enlightenment lecture at the University given by Nils Mutiznieks.
There will then be an evening event hosted by the Parliamentary Cross-Party Group. John Finnie MSP will hand over part of the agenda to SHRC to chair.

AM asked Commissioners to be available on 10 December and to consider what specific role they would like to play. 
6.3 FRAC Update
CN presented minutes of the last FRAC meeting and updated on the key outcomes of that meeting. The accounts have now been signed off, the budgets are on track and a discussion took place around those that had a particularly low or high spend, and these were confirmed to be on track. FRAC has agreed that the new Risk Register is a better format. The main concern raised by FRAC was the negative equity issue caused by budgeting on a cash basis while accounting on an accrual basis. Audit Scotland had indicated to FRAC that the purchase of IT this financial year may impact on the position. The closure of the Glasgow office is going ahead as planned and arrangements have been put in place for staff including a commitment to cover travel time and excess fares as a result of the office closing.
KH urged the Commission to assess the long term mental health and stress levels of staff who are working compressed hours. CN has now prepared written guidelines for home working and can do the same for working compressed hours. Standard working hours and break times have already been agreed. 
6.4 Scottish Government Legislative Programme
DW presented a paper prepared by DQ which gave an overview of the 13 Bills that were announced by the SG in 2013-2014. He had identified those that are likely to require some engagement from the Commission which was largely agreed.
Additional discussion took place around the Private Member Bills, the Commissioners discussed which ones they thought there would be merit in engaging with, including the Proposed Bus Regulation Bill (the issue of transportation and mobility has relevance for SNAP), the Proposed Human Trafficking Bill, Proposed Inquiries into Deaths Bill, Proposed Living Wage Bill and Proposed Criminalisation on the Purchase of Sex Bill (three of these being relevant for issues discussed in the women’s group).
6.5 ICC Engagement
AM noted that the South African Commission is providing a very stable leadership for the ICC. BA has also been doing a great job on ICC work in Geneva, but will be returning to the Commission shortly. The draft strategic plan will be discussed at the next ICC Bureau meeting in November in Ghana, to be presented in the spring.
6.6 Commission Meetings Calendar
No comments
6.7 Commission Lines to Take
There was nothing this month to review.
6.8 Commissioner Ambassadorial Opportunities
There has been nothing additional to what was tabled at the last meeting.
7. Any Other Business
There was no additional Business
Date of next meeting will be Monday 4th November.
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